

Open Access Repository

www.ssoar.info

Freerider or Strategic Balancer? Austria vis-à-vis NATO and Russia; US - perspective on Austrian neutrality politics

Moyer, Jason C.; Kornegay Jr., Patrick

Veröffentlichungsversion / Published Version Stellungnahme / comment

Empfohlene Zitierung / Suggested Citation:

Moyer, J. C., & Kornegay Jr., P. (2024). Freerider or Strategic Balancer? Austria vis-à-vis NATO and Russia; US - perspective on Austrian neutrality politics. (Policy Analysis / Österreichisches Institut für Internationale Politik, 2). Wien: Österreichisches Institut für Internationale Politik (oiip). https://nbn-resolving.org/urn:nbn:de:0168-ssoar-95362-7

Nutzungsbedingungen:

Dieser Text wird unter einer Deposit-Lizenz (Keine Weiterverbreitung - keine Bearbeitung) zur Verfügung gestellt. Gewährt wird ein nicht exklusives, nicht übertragbares, persönliches und beschränktes Recht auf Nutzung dieses Dokuments. Dieses Dokument ist ausschließlich für den persönlichen, nicht-kommerziellen Gebrauch bestimmt. Auf sämtlichen Kopien dieses Dokuments müssen alle Urheberrechtshinweise und sonstigen Hinweise auf gesetzlichen Schutz beibehalten werden. Sie dürfen dieses Dokument nicht in irgendeiner Weise abändern, noch dürfen Sie dieses Dokument für öffentliche oder kommerzielle Zwecke vervielfältigen, öffentlich ausstellen, aufführen, vertreiben oder anderweitig nutzen.

Mit der Verwendung dieses Dokuments erkennen Sie die Nutzungsbedingungen an.



Terms of use:

This document is made available under Deposit Licence (No Redistribution - no modifications). We grant a non-exclusive, non-transferable, individual and limited right to using this document. This document is solely intended for your personal, non-commercial use. All of the copies of this documents must retain all copyright information and other information regarding legal protection. You are not allowed to alter this document in any way, to copy it for public or commercial purposes, to exhibit the document in public, to perform, distribute or otherwise use the document in public.

By using this particular document, you accept the above-stated conditions of use.



Policy Analysis

2 / April 2024



Freerider or Strategic Balancer?
Austria vis-à-vis NATO and Russia
US - perspective on Austrian
neutrality politics

Jason C. Moyer & Patrick Kornegay, Jr.



Executive Summary

Russia's invasion of Ukraine on 24 February 2022 highlighted the fragility of peace and security in Europe. The resurgence of war in Europe prompted a reassessment of the security postures of traditionally neutral countries. Norms on military spending and assistance have been shattered, leading to Finland and Sweden reversing decades of military non-alignment to join NATO. Even Switzerland is eyeing a strategic overhaul and is considering joint exercises with NATO (Revill, 2022). Despite Sweden and Finland's decision to join NATO Austria remains committed to neutrality. The public debate on Austria's strategic culture has remained largely the same and policymakers in Vienna have not changed their stance on NATO. Russia's war in Ukraine has underscored Austria's need to reevaluate its policy of neutrality and strategic approach vis-a-vis NATO and Russia.

Authors

Jason C. Moyer is a Program Associate for the Global Europe Program at The Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars. His current research focuses on transatlantic security, the European Union, NATO, the OSCE, and the Nordic countries.

Current title: Program Associate for the Global Europe Program at The Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars

Patrick Kornegay, Jr. is a US Teaching Assistant with Fulbright Austria in Linz, Austria. He recently received his MA at The George Washington University's Elliott School of International Affairs and studied abroad at the Hertie School of Governance in Berlin, Germany.

Current title: US Teaching Assistant with Fulbright Austria in Linz, Austria

Impressum:

Österreichisches Institut für Internationale Politik – oiip, 1090 Wien, Währinger Straße 3/12, www.oiip.ac.at, info@oiip.ac.at Copyright © 2024

Austria's long history of neutrality

Historically, Austria has found great success in its policy of neutrality. Internally, Austrians have enjoyed neutrality, along with the added protection of being surrounded by NATO member states, and gained an international reputation as a diplomatic convener. The United Nations set up many of its offices in Vienna because it was perceived as a neutral location and a bridge builder between East and West (Gady, 2018). Dotted across Vienna are statues celebrating Russian military figures- a testament to the Soviet Red Army's liberation of Vienna in World War II (Hockstader, 2023). The 1955 Neutrality Law and Austria's constitution prohibit entry into military alliances and the establishment of foreign military bases on Austrian territory. The Neutrality Law and the State Treaty, which Austrian historian Oliver Rathkolb identifies as Austria's Magna Carta, continue to affect the country's self-perception as a neutral state.

Today, neutrality is one of the few unifying elements of Austrian political discourse, with 71% of Austrians supporting it, particularly in the context of potential NATO membership (Walter, 2022). Neutrality as a concept is a spectrum and has evolved over the decades—from countries such as Switzerland that waited to join the United Nations until 2002 over fears of compromising on neutrality (Bondolfi, 2024). However, despite its strong legal and

fundamental commitment to neutrality, Austria has not been truly neutral since it joined the European Union in 1995 (Cramer & Franke, 2021). Austria, along with the traditionally non-aligned Sweden and Finland, deliberately waited to join the EU until after the Cold War; a period during which neutrality served as a prudent political path for many European states. The EU is an inherently political organization and carries with it an obligation to defend allies militarily through Article 42(7). However, the scope to which an EU country provides military support is purposefully vague and could allow Austria the opportunity to not participate in the bloc's collective defense or potentially block a European Council vote to move forward with military assistance. Austria's strategic outlook has slowly evolved since the end of the Cold War. In 2013, Austria adopted its Security Strategy and pledged to resolve security issues through international cooperation. Austrian forces are currently contributing to peacekeeping missions in Kosovo, Georgia, and Lebanon, despite not being a part of NATO.

Following the full-scale Russian invasion of Ukraine in 2022, Austrian Chancellor Karl Nehammer made clear Austria's continued stance on neutrality, unequivocally stating, "Austria was neutral, Austria is neutral, and Austria will remain neutral" (Walter, 2022). An open letter from 50 prominent figures to Federal President Alexander Van der Bellen called for a re-evalu-

ation of Austria's neutrality and security policy—with little reaction from the wider public. This letter suggests a geopolitical shift from above in Austria, where the status quo with Russia is no longer sustainable or acceptable with consideration towards Ukraine, whereas that sentiment from everyday Austrians may not be the same. There can be multiple reasons for this juxtaposition, such as Austria's close energy relationship with Russia. Giving more space for a frank conversation about Austria's continued neutrality can provide for a strategic culture shift in Austria's thinking towards Russia, along with giving space to reassess whether Austria should join NATO.

NATO membership: an extremely unlikely endeavor

Unlike in Finland or Sweden, Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine has not pushed Austria's public sentiment to re-evaluate its security posture, with only 17% of the population expressing interest in joining NATO (Jones, 2023). A prevailing misconception is that NATO equals the United States, an idea propagated by anti-American elements within Europe. Given the widespread lack of enthusiasm for NATO membership, this matter is regarded as a political hot potato, one that very few politicians are willing to handle, and has been the prevailing narrative since Austria regained its sovereignty in 1955. As for the alliance as a whole, NATO itself would probably gain very little in terms of capabilities from adding Austria as a member, besides the public relations coup of another traditionally neutral country opting to join the NATO umbrella. In contrast to Sweden and Finland's membership which was described by NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg as a "win-win situation" due to both countries' highly advanced and capable militaries, with Sweden boasting an impressive air force and Finland the most significant artillery capabilities in Europe. The recent history of neutrality made Austria's Bundesheer more adept at responding to natural disasters and has left Austria's security to its neighbors' militaries (Hoare, 2023). Austria's military is severely underfunded, with less than 1% of its GDP allocated to defense. While the Austrian government pledged it would increase defense spending to 1% of GDP in March 2022, it fell short of the commitment. Seven months later, a subsequent goal was announced to increase defense spending to 1.5% of GDP by 2027. However, the Austrian government has yet to meet these ambitious targets.

An even less favorable assessment suggests that Austria, having remained neutral since 1955, may be capitalizing from NATO's military build-up as a free-rider without committing to membership. Being a landlocked country surrounded by NATO members, Austria has traditionally benefited on the assumption that in the event of an attack, NATO would come to its aid. However, hybrid threats, cyber capabilities, and airspace violations remove this benefit. NATO membership provides resources

against hybrid threats, such as its extensive toolkit of cyber and hybrid expertise. Additionally, the security assurances of Article 5 make hybrid threats against Austria less palatable for malign actors.

Austria and Russia remain entangled

Regarding the phenomenon of far-right extremism, it is important to contextualize this when considering the Russo-Austrian relationship. Far-right parties are on the rise across Europe. The leading far-right party in Austria, the FPÖ (Austrian Freedom Party) secured around 17% of the votes in 2021 (Schminke, 2023). Recent polls suggest that this party will be the country's strongest party in next year's election, meaning that populism is here to stay in Austria for the foreseeable future, despite the Ibiza scandal, which could be a boon to the Kremlin. This party views Putin's Russia as an effective bulwark against a liberal cultural and economic agenda pursued by the EU and the United States. The FPÖ has repeatedly criticized Western sanctions on Russia and labeled Ukraine a corrupt state (Heinisch & Hofmann, 2023). The FPÖ stood by the Kremlin, even after Moscow annexed Crimea in 2014, and signed a cooperation agreement with Putin's United Russia party in 2016 (Weiss, 2020). The FPÖ has avoided defending Russia's war of aggression outright but applies populist framing that presents Austrians as victims of the policy machinations of unaccountable national and Western political elites.

Besides Hungary, no other EU country remains as firmly entrenched in Russia's economy and energy as Austria. Despite supporting EU sanctions on Russia, Austria continues to receive 60% of its gas from Russia (down from 80% pre-invasion of Ukraine). Hundreds of Austrian companies continue to operate in Russia, ambivalent to the ongoing conflict in Ukraine (Karnitschnig, 2023). Austrian Chancellor Karl Nehammer was the first European leader to meet Putin in Moscow after the invasion, in a widely criticized overture. Since 2014, Russia has been the second largest investor in Austria (after Germany) and invests nearly twice as much as the United States. Despite participating in EU sanctions, publicly criticizing Putin, and taking in Ukrainian refugees, Austria's economy and energy connections to Russia remain and are directly feeding Russia's illegal invasion of Ukraine.

Conclusion: Waltz on the Danube

Austria is unlikely to join NATO due to low public support, continued adherence to neutrality, lacking investment in its military, and its entrenched economic and energy linkages with Russia. Despite the lack of interest in NATO membership, more debates on moving away from neutrality in Austria are beginning to take place. Although NATO membership for Austria is unlikely in the immediate future, Finland and Sweden both saw a surge in support for membership after the Russian invasion of Ukraine.

Austria's neighbors have announced unprecedented levels of defense spending; it too needs to ensure it fulfills its plans to increase military spending and not fall short. Austria, at least,

needs to assess whether its economic and energy linkages with Russia are sustainable or a potential weakness for itself and the EU. It's time that Austria considers whether the age of neutrality in Europe is ending.

Bibliography

"Austria Divided Over Support for Ukraine in Fight Against Russian Aggression - Poll Shows." *Kyiv Post*, 4 May 2023, www.kyivpost.com/post/16587.

"Austria Summons EU Envoy for Calling Russian Gas Payments 'Blood Money." *Reuters*, 7 Sept. 2023, www.reuters.com/world/europe/austria-summons-eu-envoy-calling-russian-gas-payments-blood-money-2023-09-07/.

"Austrian Security Strategy." Federal Ministry for European and International Affairs, July 2013, www.bmeia.gv.at/en/european-foreign-policy/security-policy.

"Austrian State Treaty, 1955." U.S. Department of State, 20 Jan. 2009, 2001-2009.state.gov/r/pa/ho/time/lw/107185.htm.

"Austria's International Role." *Federal Ministry of Defence*, 2010, www.bmlv.gv.at/english/introle/introle.shtml.

"Austria's Populist Freedom Party the FPÖ Leads the Polls." *Euronews*, 5 Aug. 2023, www.euronews.com/2023/05/08/polls-suggest-austrias-populist-freedom-party-is-on-course-to-lead-the-country.

"Open Letter To the Federal President, the Federal Government, the National Council and the People of Austria." *Our Security*, 2022, unseresicherheit.org/#Offener-Brief-English.

Bondolfi, Sibilla. "How Neutral Is Switzerland, Really?" *Swiss Info*, www.swissinfo.ch, 20 Feb. 2024, www.swissinfo.ch/eng/foreign-affairs/focus-page-foreign-policy_how-neutral-is-switzerland-really/45810276.

Franke, Ulrike, and Clara Sophie Cramer. "Ambiguous Alliance: Neutrality, Opt-Outs, and European Defence." *European Council on Foreign Relations*, 2 Aug. 2023, ecfr.eu/publication/ambiguous-alliance-neutrality-opt-outs-and-european-defence/.

Gady, Franz-Stefan. "Not All Russia-Friendly Policies Are Nefarious." *Foreign Policy*, Foreign Policy, 30 Mar. 2018, foreignpolicy.com/2018/03/30/not-all-russia-friendly-policies-are-nefarious/.

Heinisch, Reinhard & Hofmann, Diana. (2023). "The Case of the Austrian Radical Right and Russia During the War in Ukraine." In: The Impacts of the Russian Invasion of Ukraine on Right-wing Populism in Europe. (eds). Gilles Ivaldi and Emilia Zankina. European Center for Populism Studies (ECPS). March 8, 2023. Brussels. https://doi.org/10.55271/rp001311

Hoare, Liam. "Austria - It's Time to Join NATO." *POLITICO*, 2 Mar. 2023, www.politico.eu/article/austria-its-time-to-join-nato-russias-invasion-ukraine-leopard-2-tanks-gas-membership-raiffeisen-bank-kronospan-and-egger/.

Hockstader, Lee. "Why Europe Has a Monument Problem of Its Own." *The Washington Post*, 6 Feb. 2023, www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/2023/02/06/soviet-monuments-putin-ukraine/.

Jack, Victor. "Austria's Go-Slow Effort to Kick Its Russian Energy Addiction." *POLITICO*, 19 Apr. 2023, www.politico.eu/article/austria-slow-effort-end-russia-energy-addiction/.

Jones, Sam. "Austrian Neutrality Is Peace Policy in Action: Vienna's Stance Leaves It Isolated." *Financial Times*, 27 Feb. 2023, www.ft.com/content/a9b95774-52fc-4bba-b7a2-0e9c69b32005.

Karnitschnig, Matthew. "How Austria Became Putin's Alpine Fortress." *Politico*, 6 June 2023, www.politico.eu/article/austria-russia-vladimir-putin-alpine-fortress-ukraine/.

Litofcenko, Julia, and Michael Meyer. "Laut Studie Dominiert ÖVP Berichterstattung in Tageszeitungen." *Der Standard*, 7 Feb. 2024, www.derstandard.at/story/3000000206417/laut-studie-dominiert-oevp-berichterstattung-in-tageszeitungen.

Revill, John. "Neutral Switzerland Leans Closer to NATO in Response to Russia." *Reuters*, 16 May 2022, www.reuters.com/markets/europe/neutral-switzerland-leans-closer-nato-response-russia-2022-05-15/.

Schminke, Tobias Gerhard. "Far Right Steadily Leading Austria's Polls." *Euractiv*, 13 Nov. 2023, www.euractiv.com/section/politics/news/far-right-steadily-leading-austrias-polls/.

Tirone, Jonathan, and Marton Eder. "War in Ukraine Tests Austria's Status as Gateway to the East." *Bloomberg News*, 2 Sept. 2023, www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-09-02/war-in-ukraine-tests-austria-s-status-as-gateway-to-the-east?leadSource=uverify+wall.

Walter, Jan. "Will Austria Abandon Neutrality to Join NATO?" *Deutsche Welle*, 21 May 2022, www.dw.com/en/will-austria-abandon-neutrality-to-join-nato/a-61880804.

Weiss, Andrew. "With Friends Like These: The Kremlin's Far-Right and Populist Connections in Italy and Austria." *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, 27 Feb. 2020, carnegieendowment.org/2020/02/27/with-friends-like-these-kremlin-s-far-right-and-populist-connections-in-italy-and-austria-pub-81100.